GOVERNING BOARD MEETING

OREGON DEPARTMENT OF GEOLOGY & MINERAL INDUSTRIES

MONDAY, OCTOBER 17, 2005
CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBERS, COOS BAY, OREGON
( 1)  Call to Order

Chair William Elliott called the meeting to order at 8:35 a.m.

( 2)  Introductions

Board members Don Haagensen, Barbara Seymour, and Vera Simonton introduced themselves. Staff members from Portland were Vicki McConnell and Don Lewis, and Dawn Marshall, Gary Lynch and Bob Houston from the Albany office.


Present in the audience were:
Ron Metzger, Southwestern Oregon Community College

Bill Poppe and Al Pearn, local citizens

Linda Anderson, 1000 Friends of Oregon

George Hampton III, Torrent Energy Corporation

Steve Pappajohn, Roger Canady, Carla Williams, John Carlson, and Loren Reiss, 
          Methane Energy Corporation

George Gebhardt, North Bend resident

Fred Usserly, Coos County Lessor

Don Seymour, husband of board member

( 3)  Approval of Minutes from August 2, 2005 meeting in Portland 
       MOTION:  Haagensen moved and Simonton seconded that the minutes be approved as written.
Motion passed unanimously.

( 4)  Governing Board Business

a.  Board member reappointment status. Chair Elliott said the Senate reappointment hearing will be on October 21st, but board members do not need to appear. McConnell said staff recommends that all board members look into attending the DAS orientation session for new and existing board members, which is offered twice a year. The next one will be in March 2006 in Portland at the Portland State Office Building. 


The Chair then asked for implementation of a method for board members to make changes or additions to the board agenda. McConnell said that as a result of a letter from James Bela, it was pointed out that the agenda that is submitted to the public was sparse on information. In particular, agenda items were not marked as to being action items, update items, etc. In review of agendas of other agencies, McConnell said she agreed, so she will be tailoring the agenda items to have more information.

(5)  Report of the State Geologist

a.  State of the Agency. McConnell gave updates on Program 1 programs and projects currently underway, which are fully funded through the first year of this biennium. She discussed StateMap work, with a focus in the 2006 proposal on the southern coastline based on emerging development and geologic hazards.  NEHRP money will go toward mapping for the urban metro earthquake program. Both FEMA pre-disaster mitigation grants were funded. Compilation mapping in the Klamath Basin is being completed now. McConnell said Program 1 presently is working on 29 Other, Federal or General funded projects, which is a quite a list for a small staff to be able to both keep under control and on track. She praised Don Lewis, with the department one year now, for all that he has brought to DOGAMI in looking at the scope of work and forecasting for all these projects. 


e.  Regulatory Streamlining. Regarding regulatory streamlining, Lynch and McConnell have been in meetings on this, have identified representatives from other agencies who will sit on the review panel, and Lynch has laid out the whole permitting process chronologically, which was helpful for all involved. Future meetings will concentrate on models for streamlining without diluting the reason for having a permitting process. McConnell said at the next meeting, stakeholders on both sides of the issue will be identified and will become part of the standing review process. Haagensen would like to see that information about this process get broadcast to as many people as possible who might have interest in it, whether through press releases or mailings from the Natural Resource agencies involved. 


b.  Recent Staff changes and New Hires. Next, McConnell spoke about the 4 new hires: 2 cartographer/GIS specialists, a desktop publisher/editor, and a regional coastal geologist in Newport. Having a lack of adequate staffing in technical services limited getting publications out the door, so that will be turned around now with new highly qualified staff. Vaughn Balzer has taken on more of Randy Moore's work, and Jon Hofmeister has resigned. 


d.  WSSPC Conference in Idaho. McConnell discussed the WSSPC meeting she and Yumei Wang attended recently. The NEHRP program is now being administered by the National Institute for Science and Technology (NIST), having taken this over from FEMA. McConnell feels the NEHRP program is still strong and viable, but NIST needs to step up to the plate and start showing some authority on where they see  the program going or it will start slowing down. This fact was made clear to them at the WSSPC meeting, so McConnell is hopeful. 


f.  Agency Synergy Discussions. As far as the agency synergy discussion, McConnell said no specific meetings have been held, but interaction between Programs 1 and 2 is constantly being looked at, and she listed several areas in which this is going forward. 


g.  Congressional Bills being tracked by the Agency. McConnell said SB 50, passed by the Senate and containing the Tsunami Hazard Mitigation, expands the program from the 5 Pacific Rim states to every state with a coastline. The funding for hazard mitigation is at a level that would seriously dilute the program in the areas with the highest hazards, the Pacific Rim states. This is of great concern regarding state and local capabilities for DOGAMI's tsunami hazard program. Also being tracked is the National Geologic Mapping Program reauthorization bill, and the STATEMAP program, where the House bill is languishing in the Senate. Because of Hurricane Katrina, everything in the Senate Subcommittee on Science and Technology is backlogged. The reauthorization expired the end of September, but the USGS authorization is still current. McConnell said contact is on going with the Oregon Congressional delegation on these issues of importance to the agency.


Haagensen brought up the Energy Policy Act of 2005, and the coalbed methane study authorization therein. Oregon is not identified as one of the states involved, so McConnell said she will contact the Oregon delegation about this issue. Also of interest in this Energy bill is that it calls for an assessment of offshore energy resources of both the East and West Coast. Currently there is a moratorium on oil and gas development on the coast. Also in that act is a section enabling the appropriation of monies up to $30 million to set up geoscience data centers. State agencies have strongly advocated for this because of lack of storage space for core and cuttings.


h.  Portland Office Space Reorganization. Better use of space and accommodating new hires resulted in office reorganization. Also, the agency has a new phone system and all new numbers, mandated by DAS. 


c.  Update on Agency Activity related to SB 2. McConnell reminded everyone that this bill is the agency's mandate to compile a database of information about the physical conditions and risk from seismic activity of public schools and critical emergency facilities. $500,000 was appropriated in General Funds plus 1.50 FTE to achieve this task and report back to the legislature by June 30, 2007. The amount allocated falls short by $800,000 of the amount budgeted for the work. The agency has been asked by the subcommittee that heard the bill to revise the workplan into a phased workplan and to submit back to the E Board a scientifically defensible prioritization scheme to adjust the appropriation money. 


Data are being identified and compiled on the buildings which would fall under the parameters laid out. A training workshop has been held with FEMA for implementing the FEMA 154 Rapid Visual Screening Technique which will be used for initial building screening and assessment. This part of the project will be contracted out. A steering group (as part of SB 3) will meet to review DOGAMI’s phased workplan and prioritization scheme prior to presentation to the E Board, hopefully January 12 and 13, 2006. McConnell said she needs Board approval today to appear before the E Board. A discussion followed regarding how the agency will approach the E Board on funding, staffing and what can be accomplished. 

MOTION:  Haagensen moved and Seymour seconded that the Board authorize the State Geologist to appear before the Emergency Board as early as January of next year to report on implementation of SB 2 and request further funding to fully implement SB 2, with the caveat that the agency is not put in the position of having to fully implement SB 2 without having the money to do it.
Motion passed unanimously.
( 6)  BREAK
( 7)  Regulatory Issues

a.  HB 2119 and HB 2120 rule writing. Lynch said for HB 2120, temporary rules were filed in July implementing the new fee formula for aggregate mines. Since then, filing with the Secretary of State and notice requirements have been completed for the permanent rules. A public hearing has been scheduled November 3rd in Salem. This bill allows the Board to increase or decrease fees depending on a number of factors. HB 2119 increases data requirements and gives the department the authority to issue an emergency and temporary permit, and will require a technical advisory committee and take substantially a long time.

b.  Winston Landslide noncompliance order. The contested case hearing is getting underway. Lynch is working closely with the AG’s office, and this matter takes up a lot of staff time. Haagensen asked Lynch to check with Larry Knudsen about a hypothetical situation in which the agency issues a compliance order which is not complied with, then the provision in the rules that says people not complying with the law do not get issued permits needs to be examined. McConnell suggested that in an executive session, the board be briefed so specific questions can be asked of Knudsen. Chair Elliott asked that McConnell determine if an executive session is necessary, and if so, set it up as a telephone executive session.

c.  MLRR Issues.  Lynch highlighted key issues. He said Bob Houston is working on a position paper looking at the oil and gas program to list where MLRR is, where they are going, where changes may need to be made, and updating some provisions within the oil and gas statutes and rules. Statutory change would require a legislative concept proposal out in the spring of 2006. Lynch said there seems to be a spike in activity and reminded everyone of a 0.5 FTE to do oil, gas, geothermal and coalbed methane. The aggregate industry has sharp eyes on this because they are not interested in funding the position. Lynch praised Bob Houston for all the hard work he does, including weekend work often. 

Some activity in the metals sector may be occurring, specifically underground gold extraction in the Grassy Mountain area with no processing in Oregon. Another interesting deposit of black sands in the Coos Bay area has garnet, zircon and chromite. Lynch expects to see a permit application on this early in 2006. 

Implementation of the new fee formula has gone surprisingly well, according to Lynch. Production for the first 3 months of this quarter was way up over that of 2004. 

The Lambert Bend project (Rogue 2) on the Willamette has been working in partnership with land owners and 2 mining companies. There are cutoff issues, Lynch explained, which have yet to be decided, but because trust is occurring between stakeholders, as with the Rogue Project, he feels good decisions will be made. The river management plan must address agricultural interests, fisheries interests, a federal easement on a “thumb” of land, and abandoned mine pits. Lynch said technically this is a very complex situation. 

d.  Letter to the Board from Ken Nicholls.  Lynch said Mr. Nicholls is an aggregate operator in Douglas County who wrote the board saying there was another operator, working under a total exemption, who removed more than 5000 cubic yards (cy) of material without a DOGAMI permit. MLRR needs to conclusively prove that Lonestar Rock removed, and sold commercially, more than 5000 cy and at the same time address Mr. Nicholls' concerns. As of October 14, MLRR received an application from Lonestar Rock. Progress is being made in resolving this issue fairly. If it can be proved, or they were to admit, that Lonestar Rock was above the threshold of 5000 cy, they can be made to pay for failure to comply with the proper permitting fee. Lynch stressed that there are 800 sites for his staff to oversee, and to pull one staff off that work to dog this one issue is just not feasible or cost effective: it becomes an issue of allocation of resources. He said he will take a hard look at asking for a back fee in this instance.

McConnell suggested that the agency draft a letter for the board/and or board chair to review, sign and send. 
( 8)  Annual Performance Measures.  Don Lewis gave a detailed and comprehensive review of agency activities and how they relate and measure up to its 11 Performance Measures (PMs), and did a slide presentation to demonstrate. The role of PMs is to help the legislature determine the agency's budget. With financial figures, PMs and the agency organization chart in front of them, the legislators decide how to fund the department each legislative session, depending on the financial health of the state in general. There are 29 projects in process in the agency, and Lewis gave detail on a number of them as they related to the PMs. 

New performance measures across the state will ask in a very systematic way of agency customers (compliers, consumers, constituents and clients) their satisfaction with agency service. The legislature is very interested in knowing this information, and the agency will be implementing the proper means of gathering this information. 

The Chair praised Don Lewis on his excellent presentation.
( 9)  Methane Energy Project, Coos Bay

Steve Pappajohn began by praising Bob Houston and Dawn Marshall for all their tireless help in this project. He then reviewed the project, which had been discussed in depth at the May 3, 2005 Board meeting. There is a real market for natural gas in the Northwest, but no reserves. Part of this exploration project is trying to establish the feasibility of production here, of extracting natural gas from coal. An independent source has said it can reasonably be concluded that in underground coals in Coos County are a trillion cu ft of gas, but Pappajohn noted that does not say how much gas can be extracted. However, the quality is excellent.

Next, Pappajohn described some of the processing, and said the testing procedures will begin in the next few months. If production does happen, he discussed working with NW Natural to displace other gas in the pipeline NW Natural through which NW Natural is currently delivering natural gas to the Coos Bay area. He gave a lot of credit to NW Natural for the close working relationship it has built with Methane Energy on this project, and applauded the welcome response and cooperation from the citizens and agencies in Coos County. 

Board members posed some questions regarding production, taxes, regulation, etc. At the request of the Chair, there was discussion of what is being done with the water pumped to the surface as a result of the production process. Pappajohn said Methane Energy has accepted a zero discharge policy, meaning discharge is (1) stored on location and trucked to a certified disposal site if it is water, and (2) if the material is drilling fluids or drilling solvents, they are disposed of at a waste management facility. These options are expensive and not conducive to the economic feasibility of the project. Therefore, disposal wells will be installed on the leased land, and ultimately the water will be pumped back into the ground it originally came from, unless there are potential uses for that water, such as crop irrigation, fighting forest fires, etc. Methane Energy does not initiate future usage, but does cooperate in such ventures. No fresh water drinking sources will be impacted. 
(10)  Announcement of next Governing Board Meeting.  To be decided at the Executive Session conference call at the end of the month. 

(11)  Additional Public Comment. There was none.

The field trip will follow the meeting.

Meeting was adjourned at about 12:15pm.
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